Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


March 11, 2013
Minutes 

Present:  Laurie Kimball, Gail Fanjoy, Bob Gauthier, Anne Nadzo, Rich Cantz, Jodi Benvie, Darla S. Chafin, Alan Kurtz, Kathy Son, Diane Boas, Irene Mailhot, Kim Humphrey, Brian McKnight, Ann-Marie Mayberry, Peter Stuckey, Dee Karnofsky, Barbara Tully, Romy Spitz, Suellen Doggett, Ed Doggett, John Tabb, Laurie Raymond, Jessica Minor, Christine McKenzie, David Thompson, Doug Watson, Maura McDermott, Sue Witt, Perry Blass, Inga Sullivan, Charlotte Brewington, Len Gulino, Sally Mileson, Christine Walker, Sanchia Snyder, Patrick Moore, Judy St. Hillaire, Tyler Ingalls, Dr. Chip Teel, Dr. Mary Dowd, Lisa Roberson, Interpreters: Alyssa Gagnon, Amanda Eisenhart; Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick. Via telephone: Stacey Lamontagne, Ann Bentley, Priscilla Burnettte, Coleen Gilliam, Rachel Dyer. 
Clinical Services - dentistry for mentally ill and intellectually disabled adults.  Cullen introduced Lisa Roberson and Dr. Mary Dowd from Clinical Services (CS).  CS has been delivering dental services in Portland, including sedation dentistry, since 1996.  The Pineland Consent Decree specified that individuals leaving the institution were to continue receiving dental and psychiatric services.  In 2012, CS logged over 4,000 patient visits.  Because MaineCare does not adequately reimburse dentists, many no longer accept MaineCare patients.  This has led to a scarcity of available dentists and a long waiting list of patients.  CS’ funding is threatened by looming budget cuts.  This vital service could be lost if the Legislature does not hear from their constituents about its importance.  Dr. Dowd and Ms. Roberson asked the coalition to contact their Legislators and tell them they support LD 499 “An Act to Promote Dental Care for Low Income Population”!  Please click here to view the Bill. The hearing on this bill is scheduled for Wednesday, March 13, 2013 at 1:00 PM in the Cross Building, Room 209 in Augusta.  Please click here for FMI on Clinical Services and Legislative contacts.   
Question:  Is anyone else providing this service?

Response:  No.  We see patients from all over the state, from as far away as Farmington.
Question:  What is your budget?
Response:  Our annual budget is $797,000, which includes everything.  Please contact your Legislators to help preserve our funding!
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  

Featured speakers:

Gail Fanjoy, Executive Director, and Laurie Kimball, Director of Outreach and Expansion, KFI (Katahdin Friends, Inc.)  www.kfimaine.org    
Gail and Laurie gave an historical overview of KFI and described its evolution.  They went from a segregated approach to care to full community inclusion.  They now focus on an individualized, wraparound support system that is committed to finding opportunities for community interaction and incorporating ideas from the “Employment First” model.  It emphasizes customized, flexible plans geared to meet real life needs, with staffing and services based on a person’s interests and desires (not regulated by the time of day).  KFI is a strong believer in getting rid of “siloed” services, and that “believing is seeing”; seeing a person’s capacity, capability and ability rather than their disability.  Gail and Laurie encouraged people to contact them with questions. Gail: gfanjoy@kfimaine.org, 207-723-9466, Laurie: lkimball@kfimaine.org, 207-619-2534. 
Click here for the PowerPoint presentation.  
Dr. Allen “Chip” Teel, Founder and President, Full Circle America, www.FullCircleAmerica.com , Dr.Teel@FullCircleAmerica.com , 1-888-873-8871
Dr. Teel is a practicing physician in Damariscotta who works with frail elders.  His “High tech, High touch” solution has allowed many seniors to age safely in their own homes.  To achieve this, his program incorporates technology, staff support and a network of volunteers.  Dr. Teel was approached by the community caring for developmentally disabled people to see if this program could work for them.  Parents wanted to see if this approach could help their children become as independent as possible.  The wait list for services is so long, parents are afraid their children will languish while waiting for services.  In response, Dr. Teel has created a simple pilot program to see if this is a workable solution. 

There are two options:

Option 1:  Do-it-yourself model.  A technology-based choice for families.  Monitoring devices are connected to a platform and family members are responsible for checking cameras.  The cost is $350 (one time payment), which includes the technology hub and access to the platform, 1-2 remotely controlled, night vision, motion-activated webcams and IT for one year. 
Option 2:  Full Circle America (FCA) support-team model.  This uses the same technology as noted above, plus FCA-trained monitoring of cameras, 24/7 call center, 2 volunteer visits per week, and close coordination with family members and care-givers. The cost is $399 per month with a $100 discount on the technology.
Full Circle America is hoping to engage 50 families in this initiative, but doesn’t want to exclude any interested parties if more sign on.  MACSP, CHOM, and Murphy Homes have volunteered some staff time towards this effort.  There was a show of hands indicating interest in the program.  Please click here for Dr. Teel’s “Independence Initiative: 2013”   Please contact Dr. Teel to get more information and explore your options.
Comment:  SUFU (Speaking Up For Us) would like you (Dr. Teel) to hear from our self-advocates.  We have some concerns and would like you to come and meet with us.

Response:  Monitoring and videoing conjure up all kind of different things to people.  We installed cameras in one  apartment where one person is living by himself in a community-supported house.  He is thriving because having the cameras present allows him to live independently.  Spot checks are conducted, his care-givers have access to the cameras, and the cameras have become part of his routine.  When the camera comes on, he waves.  The brief conversations he has with the monitoring staff are part of his social support.  He seems more outgoing than 15 months ago and his parents   were able to take their first vacation out the country.
At this point, we only have anecdotes, but no real data.  We want to expand our knowledge base and are honored to work with the Coalition and advocates for people wanting to live independently.  We take a holistic approach to care and applaud the accomplishments of the Coalition.  We want to refine the model so it fits the needs of the developmentally disabled population.  We recognize their needs will be different than the elders. 
Question:  Are there cameras in the bedroom?

Response:  There are motion sensors in the bedroom and bath.  Webcams that can pan a room are placed in the common areas.  Cameras are only put in bedrooms if requested.  We put them under the bed, focusing on the footfall.  We are very sensitive to and try to protect privacy. 
Question:  What is the age range of the pilot program?
Response:  What age are you interested in?  Right now we’re focused on the enormous numbers of people on the wait list for services, so we’re looking at people who are post high school.  But, we want to expand the options available as we can and as needed.

Question:  The goal is to have 50 people over the next year?

Response:  Yes.  If you know someone for whom this might be appropriate, please have them get in touch with me. 
Christine McKenzie, Director, Maine Medical Center Vocational Services, www.mmc.org/vocationalservices 
What do you remember first; a teacher, first day of school, first car, first kiss, your first job?  Entry to work is so important, especially your first job.  Our summer teen program has been going on for 30 years.  It just takes a long time for the word to get out!  It runs for seven weeks, starting on July 8th this year going through to August 22nd.  Work days are Monday through Thursday, with up to 20 hours of paid work a week.  We currently have 20 sites in the Portland area and can employ up to 30 students.  This program is devoted to people with disabilities.  They must be of working age.  This is a real job, at a real work site, with real supervisors, and on-site support if needed.  They are paid minimum wage.  There is related coursework as well, like, how to fill out an application, how to interview for a job, and how to talk to people on the job.  In April, we’ll meet with students and talk about what they want and what they’re interested in.  We try to accommodate their desires as much as we can.  We bring on new employers every summer, so there are different opportunities.  It matters where someone is placed, but it’s not as much about skill (except when there are situations where it’s obvious a job is not suited for someone) than it is about where this person will thrive and grow the most.  We have many employers who are amazed at how a job changes so much for a person.  It changes the way they view the world.  These opportunities allow for tremendous growth.  We also find out what doesn’t work.  In August, the parents, kids, and employers all get together to celebrate.  The fee is $2,400.  Sometimes schools pay, some parents pay, and we do have some scholarships.  Since there are fewer pockets of money around these days, we stretch the scholarship dollars out as much as possible.  The Department of Education is currently considering new legislation that will dictate the requirements of job coaches.  Most of the nine job coaches we have come back every summer.  Please click here for brochure and application. 
Question:  How do kids get to training?

Response:  A lot of times schools provide transportation, sometimes it’s the kids’ parents, sometimes they ride their bikes or take the bus. 

Question:  Do you have jobs for students at the Baxter School for the Deaf?

Response:  Yes, we have interpreting job coaches. 

End of presentations. 

Motion:  I move we have the Coalition support LD 499, the Preble Street Clinic motion.  Is there any doubt about the need?  There is very little out there for people with developmental disabilities.  Most won’t accept MaineCare.  I have taken my child to the Preble Street Clinic; it provides basic service, not “limo” services.  It helps keep teeth in people’s mouths.  

The motion to support LD 499 was seconded.
Comment:  So, even other people who might accept MaineCare won’t anesthetize people?

Response:  Yes, and for us it was a complicated issue.   We’ve even gone out-of-state for to get care.

Comment:  It was the same for my adult daughter.  We have also gone out of out-of-state and it was a nightmare!  There are only four times a year dental care is available in the hospital.

Comment:  I’m a case manager.  In my experience, sedation dentistry was not available for cleanings, just for oral surgery. 
The motion was accepted by a show of hands.  Len Gulino will draft a letter of support on behalf of the Coalition.              
DHHS update  www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads/ 
Brian McKnight, Region I Program Administrator from the Office of Aging and Disability Services (OADS) at DHHS, informed the group that as of today, the wait list numbers were as follows: Section 21:  Priority 1 – 168, Priority 2 – 263, Priority 3 – 372, for  a total of 803 people.  Section 29 has 468 people on the waitlist, and there are 250 people on both lists.  Of the 803 people on the Section 21 wait list, 452 currently receive Section 29.   
An early referral team has been created comprised of staff from Child and Family Services and OADS.  This team will meet on a quarterly basis; March 1st was our first meeting.  We’ll meet with kids and their families when they are 16.  By working together to meet their needs, we’ll have all assessments in place by age 18.  We’ll know who needs which services.    
Question:  452 is a new statistic.  Is there an agenda behind it? They are such different services, it gives me pause. 

Response:  The Department continues to analyze needs and wants to give more information.  This lets everyone know how many people are receiving some services rather than not receiving any at all.   

Comment:  I think this bears watching by the Coalition.     

Legislative Updates:    
Resolve on behalf of the Coalition:  Representative Peter Stuckey said he hopes to get a hearing before budget talks take place.  The Resolve (as amended) nudges the state to make a commitment to the principles of the White Paper.  We are trying to raise allocations in general, but the Resolve doesn’t seek new funds.  Also, the Resolve isn’t just about fiscal responsibility; it’s about understating that the current system is dysfunctional and that attrition doesn’t cover the number of people coming online.  It recognizes that technology may be on one of the areas where we can free up some money, and that new strategies can redirect money and reduce the wait list numbers.  We’d like to get the wait list down to six months.  Hopefully, we can make a commitment as a state to rework the system.  There is interest and support from all different places in the Legislature.  Senator Flood, a Republican, is committed to this.  He encouraged people to contact their Representatives and tell their stories.  This is not a partisan issue, it’s not gun control, and it’s really important to all of us.  Click here for the Resolve as Amended
Question:  Do you have sponsors already lined up? 

Response:  Yes, eight, including Margaret Craven and Speaker Mark Eves.  Two others said they would be happy to support it but we can only have room for eight.

Question:  Has there ever been an effort to bring thousands of people to the capital to raise awareness?   
Response:  About twice a year when there are proposed budget cuts you’ll see a rally at the state house.  There is room for us to call for system changes.  There are two times when this could happen for us.  One is when there is a hearing for this bill during the comment period.  I’ll know this coming week about scheduling.  The second is when the biennial budget is being debated.  Click here the impact of proposed cuts in the Biennial Budget for 2014 - 2015   
Question:  Are there any ongoing efforts in the Legislature on the revenue side of things or are they still sticking their heads in the sand? 
Response:  Yes.  I think you’ll see conversations about this, especially when the biennial budget talks are underway.  There were a few of us who did not support the compromise because it didn’t include revenues.  There were so many cuts, of the most egregious kind.  It’s difficult to absorb a 5-10% loss in a short period of time, it has a real impact.  

Comment:  Every year we have shrinking revenues.  Right now, Maine has the lowest hotel tax in New England.  Most states are as high as 15%.  This could be a source of some revenue.  Good government requires money.       
Response:  A 2% surcharge on income taxes on those earning over $250,000 in adjusted gross income could raise helpful revenues.  I wish I had “common sense” pixie dust to sprinkle over the Legislature. 

Cullen thanked Representative Stuckey for his leadership and for sponsoring the Resolve.  It’s the first time the Coalition has put forth Legislation.
LD 1816 Update: 

Cullen:  The language of the White Paper has been re-crafted to make it more universal.  The subcommittee of this Coalition working on implementation had input and accepted the amended version.  So everyone is working from the same document.   This means we have a wide group all on the same page, including parents, SUFU, providers, DHHS, Special Education teachers, and Transition specialists.  So, let’s get it done!  Click here for new version of White Paper as amended by LD 1816          

(If people would like to contact their Legislators, they can find their Representatives through the following links:  

Find your Legislator here:  http://www.maine.gov/legis/house/townlist.htm 

Complete Committee list here:  http://www.maine.gov/legis/house/commlist.doc
Housing Update
Cullen:  The effects of Sequestration won’t be felt immediately, but clearly we should be concerned about this as a Coalition.  It isn’t a one-time thing; it really will mean 9 years of cuts.  Next year we’ll see $109 billion in reductions.  If everything in the President’s plan is included, it would reverse the effects of Sequestration.  In 2014, Senator King will play a key role in negotiating the budget as he sits on the Senate Budget Committee.  The Coalition should send a letter of support for negotiated bills.   

The effect Sequestration could have on Section 8 is scary.  All of Sequestration will be a slow-motion effect.  First, Federal unions will have to be contacted and a month or so later there will be lay-offs.  Then the trickle-down effects will start happening.  Something else will be cut, something else will disappear, and the effects will pile up.  Six hundred and thirty-one (631) vouchers will be lost; there will be cuts to the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) program as well as money to Federal HOME loans.  These dollars support layered housing projects and project-based housing.  We’ll keep watching Sequestration, track where it’s going and what its effect will be on Coalition concerns.  Cullen updated the group from a New England Housing Network retreat that there is word of negotiated bills that would undo the effects of Sequestration.  The Coalition was unanimous in its support of a motion to send a follow up message to our Delegation to support these negotiated bills to undo Sequestration.  Cullen will follow up with communication to the Delegation. 

Question:  Is there criteria for the [Sequestration] cuts?

Response:  No, the cuts are across the board.  They are insidious, in part because they will take effect in slow motion making it hard for people to point to negative results. 

Comment:  We want to keep our self-advocates informed but don’t want to panic them.
Response:  Don’t panic.  This is going to happen in slow-motion and we’ll keep the Coalition informed.  I have already been in contact with our Delegation.  
Other updates:
SMACT             Link to SMACT blog:  http://blogs.portlandschools.org/smact
Disability Rights Center (DRC)   www.drcmaine.org 

Jodi Benvie said DRC is looking at how things are changing.  LD 1816, Part W, could make things more efficient and better.  It would back up children at a younger age.  Ultimately, the hope is that people will need fewer services.  It separates housing from services.  This would be good because people wouldn’t lose services if they changed their housing.  Right now, if one place provides everything, a person can lose their housing if they don’t stay with a particular program.  I’m always cautious about programs like Chip (Dr. Teel) and Eric Winter (Full Circle America)’s pilot project, but optimistic too.  We’ll have to coordinate the efforts of service agencies and advocates “for good, not for evil”.

The transition of the Office of Advocacy to the DRC is very, very busy.  DRC lost two attorneys very quickly.  Mid-April there will be a new attorney for the Rockland area and we have a prospect for the Augusta region.       
Other announcements or comments:
Kim Humphrey, Project Coordinator, Patient Navigation Project, Maine Primary Care Association: Kim said if there was any more feedback from her presentation from last month, she needs it today.  

Arts for All!  Boothbay YMCA performing arts workshop for people with intellectual disabilities (ages 8-48), April 13, 2013, 10:00-Noon.  Click here FMI 
Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
Visit the redesigned website!  If you have postings for the website, please email them to Cullen (Cullen@chomhousing.org) or Elizabeth (Elizabeth@chomhousing.org). If you’d like to contribute a photo, please send them to either one of us via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo (available on the website).  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.  
Cullen thanked everyone for coming and reminded all that the next Coalition meeting is on April 8, 2013, from 12-2PM.  The featured speaker will be Jennifer Kimball, Operating Manager, Department of Vocational Services, Maine Medical Center.  Topic:  Social Security Disability Income and Social Security Income, and Vocational Rehabilitation Services.  
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  To phone in dial, 1-605-475-4350, when prompted, slowly enter the code 810-236#.  We’d love to have you with us! 

PAGE  
4
c/o Community Housing of Maine 309 Cumberland Avenue, Suite 203                 

Portland, Maine 04101 207-879-0347 cullen@chomhousing.org
www.maineparentcoalition.org 


